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E. S. REILE 

_THE PRESIDENT'S PAGE 

Dear Friends, 
You will be interested to know that the process of mergers that 

began last year is continuing. On February 8, 1981 the Colorado and 
Wyoming Conferences finalized their merger process and formed the 
Rocky Mountain Conference. This new conference now has nearly 
15,000 members with ninety-six churches. The territory of the Rocky 

Mountain Conference is made up 
of the states of Colorado and 
Wyoming plus San Juan County in 
New Mexico. 

The officers of the former 
Colorado Conference will continue 
to serve in the same capacity for 
the new conference. The 
Conference will operate with 
headquarters in Denver. 

Camp meetings will continue 
as they have in the past for both 
states. Both youth camps will 
continue in operation. 

It was quite evident that a 
wonderful spirit of fellowship prevailed during the business session 
which gives indication that these two conferences, now merged into 
one, should have a very compatible experience in the larger 
conference. The Rocky Mountain Conference is the largest 
conference in the Mid-America Union Conference. 

Some time prior to this merger, the Wyoming Conference 
president, Ben J. Liebelt, was elected to the presidency of the North 
Dakota Conference. Shortly thereafter, the conference secretary-
treasurer for Wyoming, Errol Eder, was elected to serve North Dakota 
as secretary-treasurer. These brethren have already taken up their 
responsibilities in North Dakota and report that the North Dakota 
Conference is moving ahead. 

Please join me in praying for a finished work throughout our 
Mid-America territory. 

Cordially, 

E. S. Reile, President 
Mid-America Union Conference 
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Publishing Department Accepts Challenge 

By Hoyet L. Taylor 

These are exciting and challenging days in this, "Harvest Time," of earth's history. The 
Publishing department of the Mid-America Union has accepted the challenge of visiting all of the 
people who used to be members of the Seventh-day Adventist Church. If you have a loved one 
or a friend whom you would like one of our literature evangelists to call on please send their 
name, address and phone number to the Mid-America Publishing Department, P.O. Box 6127, 

Lincoln, Nebraska 68506. The name you send in will be passed on to the local conference 

publishing department director. He in turn will send it to the literature evangelist serving the area 

where the name originated. 

Hoyet L. Taylor, Publishing Director Mid-
America Union Conference. 

The pastors of Mid-America have already responded by sending in names they would like 
us to call on. These are being sent out this week to the local publishing department directors. 

We call this project "Recover" because the people need to come back to the church in 
order to be totally well spiritually and the church needs them back in order to be whole. 

The Recover program is the way that we, the ministers of the printed page, have chosen to 

respond to the Harvest Time Challenge given to us by our president, Ellsworth E. Reile. We 
believe that by working closely with the local church pastor we can bring thousands who have 
slipped away over the years back into the church. 

Our literature evangelists are the world's greatest experts in one-to-one contacts. They 
know how to win the confidence and the hearts of the people. They point them to the one who 
has the answers to their perplexing problems. That One is Jesus Christ. 

If you think we seem excited about this Recover program of love, you are right, we are! 
God's spirit is moving on His people during this Harvest Time urging us to move forward in 
dedication to the finishing of His work. 

By moving forward in faith this past year over 300 persons were baptized as a direct result 
of literature evangelism. The dedicated workers gave away 225,688 pieces of literature, enrolled 

38,752 people in Bible correspondence schools and prayed in 48,461 homes. They also sold 2,540 

copies of The Great Controversy, 4,475 Desire of Ages, 2,100 Prophets and Kings, 2,100 Acts of the 

Apostles 2,100 Patriarchs and Prophets, and 3,310 Bible Readings for a total in sales for 1980 of 
$2,259,357.48. Along with the above they gave away thousands of Steps To Christ and The Great 

Controversity in paperback. 
With love in our hearts for souls and a glint of determination in our eyes, we, the ministers 

of the printed page, are moving forward with dedication to make this the church's finest hour in 
soul winning. 

Hoyet L. Taylor is Director of the Mid-America Union Publishing Department. 

Lists of names of people to be "Recovered" by the literature evangelists. 
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Pipestone Mayor Steve Perkins, at left, has declared next Thursday "D-Day" in Pipestone. 
With the mayor is Pastor Will Kowarsch, chairman of the local D-Day effort. 

MINNESOTA 	  

MASC Adopts 
New Plan 
By Charles Hanson 

The Maplewood Academy Scholar-
ship Council is sponsoring 38 students 
who have applied for MASC assistance 
for the school year 1980-81. $17,220 is 
needed to provide the necessary 
assistance for this year. 

A new program to raise the MASC 
goal has been adopted by the Maple-
wood Academy Scholarship Council. 
It is known as the MASC 100 Club. In 
order to join the club, individuals will 
contribute $100 or more toward this 
vital assistance fund. 

It is hard to imagine a more worth-
while club to join. The success of the 
venture is the determining factor in 
educating these students in a Christian 
environment. 

Can we count on you to consider 
seriously joining the MASC 100 Club 
today? Your contribution may be 
turned in through your local church or 
sent directly to the Minnesota Confer-
ence office at 10001 Wayzata Blvd., 
Minnetonka, MN 55343. 

Charles Hanson is a MASC member. 

Minnesota ABC Sunday 
Open dates. 
Hours are 10 a.m. until 4 p.m. 
March 29 	Pre-Inventory sale 
May 3 
June 7 	 Auditorium sale 
July 12 
August 2 
September 13 
	

Open House 
October 4 
November 1 
December 13 
	

Christmas sale 

Breakthrough in 
Worthington 
By K. W. Kowarsch 

How do you get 100 people into a 
room that holds 80 people? That was 
solved by putting extra chairs down 
the middle aisle on January 18, the first 
night of the 5-day plan at Worthington 
Regional Hospital. Worthington is a 
town of approximately 10,000 without 
a Seventh-day Adventist church. 

This stop smoking clinic was con-
ducted by Elder Will Kowarsch, Mrs. 
Judy Sampson, an inhalation therapist, 
and Dr. Mike Lastine. Seventy-five 
people registered to quit smoking, 
among them the hospital administra-
tor, a college president, a veterinarian, 
and many other fine people within a 
radius of 80 miles. About 15 relatives 
of the smokers came to give moral 
support. 

About 60 of these are now successful 
ex-smokers and the community medi-
cal people have asked us to conduct 
another program this fall. 

Local SDA's from the Windom and 
Pipestone churches are excited about 
the temperance work and give God 
the glory. 

K. W. Kowarsch is Pastor of the Pipestone 
District. 

Friendliness Brings 
New Member 
By Agnes Johnson 

Friday evening, January 23,1981, was 
a time of rejoicing for the Morgan SDA 
Church. After ten years of study and 
much reading, Mrs. Daniel Iffert and 
nine-year-old daughter, Jody, were  

baptized. Her first contact with the 
Adventist message was at the Dorcas 
meetings where she was a faithful 
worker until illness and the care of her 
little ones kept her at home. 

Mrs. Iffert loves to read, and after 
reading many books and papers given 
to her by different members of the 
church, she decided she was on the 
track of truth. 

She has been a great witness for the 
Lord by giving out papers and tracts, 
even putting tracts in the envelopes 
when she pays the bills. 

When asked what drew her to the 
church, she said, "Everyone was so 
friendly." 

Agnes Johnson is communication secretary 
for the Morgan Church. 

Music, Movies and 
Stars 

By Alice Noren 

Twenty-eight persons took an active 
part in the live gospel musicales, illus-
trated lectures and motion pictures of 
the John VanDenburghs for six weeks 
at the Minneapolis First Seventh-day 
Adventist church. 

Dr. and Mrs. VanDenburgh used a 
combination of musical duos accom-
panied by recorded orchestral accom-
paniment and unique multi-media 
presentations to present their theme, 
"How Late is the Great Planet Earth." 

Four of the 37 who were baptized in 1980. 

The STARS and all the other guests 
were thrilled at how this method of 
presentation made the prophecies 
unforgetable and easy to understand. 
Each evening's presentation was so 
interesting that these STARS and all the 
other guests tried not to miss even one 
evening! A free King James version of 
the Bible was given to everyone who 
attended. 

The STARS are those who were (and 
some still are) being baptized into the 
family of God. 

Alice Noren is communication secretary of 
the Minneapolis First Church. 
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_NORTH DAKOTA 	  
Community Service Award 
At Bismarck 
By Mrs. James Lunday 

Willard Nickisch of the Nickisch-
Ressler Funeral Home recently was 
awarded the Outstanding Community 
Service plaque by the Bismarck 
Seventh-day Adventist Church. 

The award was made by Merlin Starr 
at the Community Service banquet at 
the Adventist auditorium. Starr stated, 
"Nickisch has gone far beyond his pro-
fession in providing services to the 
community, showing films and slides 
to the bereaved to help them cope 
with grief and how to relate to death. 
At times the fee he charges can not 
possibly cover the cost of the service." 

Nickisch also served on the Salvation 
Army Board for several years and the 
St. Alexius Lay Advisory Board. Starr 
commended Nickisch for giving of his 
time and self so freely to the Boy 
Scouts on weekends, serving as district 
chairman for the local Boy Scout dis-
trict with seven counties involved-
1500 boys and 500 leaders. He has just 
been elected as a six-state Governor 
to the National Funeral Directors 
Association. 

Nickisch, in accepting the award, 
stated, "It is easy to get hooked on 
cheating, smoking, using drugs but 
very difficult to get unhooked. I have 
become hooked on service to man-
kind. Perhaps this is a way we can share 
our faith." 

Nickisch gave credit to his wife for 
the support she'd given him making it 
possible to serve freely and he offered 
a big thank you to God. 

Mrs. James Lunday is communication 
secretary of the Bismarck Church. 

Two Baptized 
At Bowman 
By Phil Johnson 

December 27, 1980 was a special day 
in Bowman as Phil Johnson, district 
pastor and Jerry Finneman, Publishing 
Department Evangelist for the Penn-
sylvania Conference, baptized two. 
Julie Bagley of Bowman was baptized 

Pastor Phil Johnson baptizes Julie Bagley. 

by Pastor Johnson signifying her desire 
to follow Christ, and Jean Finneman of 
Hazen was baptized by Pastor Jerry 
Finneman (her brother-in-law), indi-
cating her intention to follow the Lord. 

Pastor Jerry Finneman baptizing Jean 
Finneman while Pastor Phil Johnson 
looks on. 

A fellowship dinner was served after-
ward and following that was a Spiritual 
Guardian service and also commun-
ion. Many heart-felt testimonies were 
offered at the close of the Lord's 
Supper. It was a day of peace and unity, 
a beautiful way to spend the last Sab-
bath of 1980. 

Phil Johnson is pastor of the Bowman 
Church. 

_SOUTH DAKOTA 	  
Camp Meeting 1981 
By G. W. Liscombe 

The camp meeting dates for 1981 
have been approved as May 29 
through June 6. As usual, we will be 
meeting at the State Fairgrounds in 
Huron. Plans are underway for some 
exciting meetings with guest speakers 
joining forces to bring us helpful 
themes. 

Check your calendar and mark the 
days from May 29 to June 6 as red-
letter time for your church in South 
Dakota. Bring the entire family. Stay as 
long as you can and join in the spiritual 
advance being planned for this 1981 
South Dakota Camp Meeting. 

G. W. Liscombe is President of the South 
Dakota Conference. 

News Nuggets 
* PIERRE - Upon request of the pas-

tor and the local Lay Activities leader, a 
special meeting was held for all the 
male church members interested in 
the organization of a new service corn- 

Sioux Indian youngsters listen with rapt 
attention as a Vacation Bible School Task-
force worker reads them a Bible story 
during the Pine Ridge VBS session. 

pany called ADVENTIST MEN. The 
meeting was held on February 7 under 
the direction of J. G. Nikkels, Director 
of the Personal Ministries Department 
of the conference. 

* YANKTON - Laymen of this grow-
ing church have voted to go ahead 
with a lay evangelistic series in the 
neighboring University town of VER-
MILLION under the direction of Her-
bert Fickbohm. A very attractive flier 
has been prepared and members are 
organized for an effective follow-up.  

The meetings will take place in the 
local Super Eight Motel conference 
room every week from Wednesday 
through Sunday night for a duration of 
four weeks from February 13 through 
March 12. Those leading out in this 
effort were delegates to the Mid-
America Union Fall Seminar of Lay 
Evangelism at Lincoln, Nebraska. 

* WATERTOWN - This church 
reports that in the neighboring town 
of SUMMIT, a Five Day Plan was fol-
lowed by a seminar on Healthful Living 
on February 15 and 22. This second 
program entitled HOW TO EAT BET-
TER FOR LESS included cooking dem-
onstrations, nutrition information as 
well as a film on the benefits of a bal-
anced diet. The program was con-
ducted by Alice Pierson, president of 
the North-Central Federation of Com-
munity Services. Her husband, 
George, is planning to follow up the 
interests with a series of lay evangelis-
tic meetings in the same area. 

J. G. Nikkels is director of communcation 
for the South Dakota Conference. 
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ROCKY MOUNTAIN 	  
New Rocky Mountain 
Conference Formed 
Through Merger 

By R. A. McCumber 

A new conference was organized 
on Sunday, February 8, 1981, at the 
Campion Academy Church. The new 
conference comprises the states of 
Wyoming, Colorado and the San Juan 
County of the state of New Mexico. 

Three hundred fifty delegates from 
the Colorado Conference met in the 
morning session and agreed without 
a dissenting vote to merge with the 
Wyoming Conference. The delegates 
of the Wyoming Conference had 
taken an action favorable to the 
merger a few weeks prior. 

E. S. Reile, president of Mid-America 
Union, addresses the combined con-
stituencies of the Colorado and Wyoming 
conferences as merger is discussed. 

Wm. C. Hatch, president, and Gordon 
Retzer, secretary, of the Colorado Con-
ference conducting the constituency 
meeting. 

The savings affected by the merger 
of these two conferences will amount 
to $150,000 annually. The one larger 
conference will care for the needs of 
the churches of both conferences 
with a saving of five salaries. The per-
sonnel for the new Rocky Mountain 
Conference will consist of the admin-
istrators and departmental directors 
of the Colorado Conference with the 
addition of the Wyoming Publishing 
director as an associate to the director 
of the literature work in the new con- 
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ference. The superintendent of the 
Department of Education of the 
Wyoming Conference will continue to 
serve the elementary schools in the 
state of Wyoming for the remainder 
of the present school year. The ad-
ministrative staff of the Wyoming Con-
ference had been elected to other 
conferences prior to the merger. 

Delegates vote in favor of merging to form 
the new Rocky Mountain Conference. 

Koinonia (Greek for "loving fellowship") 
Singers perform for delegates at the con-
stituency meeting. 

When the final merging process is 
completed throughout the Mid-
America Union Conference the sav-
ings will amount to more than one 
million dollars each year. The new 
conferences of the Union will be oper-
ating with 28 fewer personnel than 
were needed in the operation of the 
smaller conferences. 

R. A. McCumber is director of Communica-
tion for the Rocky Mountain Conference. 

Worland Holds Stop 
Smoking Clinic 

By Bette Curtis 

A Five Day Plan to Stop Smoking was 
recently held in Worland at the 
Seventh-day Adventist church school. 
There were ten participants who met 
for five nights to "kick the habit". Wil-
lard West, Lay Activities and Temper-
ance director, conducted the plan. 

Richard Rush, a Worland physician, 
assisted West in answering questions 
raised by the group on diet, fluid 
intake, exercise and other related 
topics. 

Most of the participants had been 
heavy smokers for eleven to twenty-
five years, smoking as many as 50 
cigarettes per day. At the end of the 
five days, six of the group had not  

smoked at all, and the remainder of 
the group had cut back to almost 
nothing and are well on their way to 
victory. 

A follow-up meeting began Febru-
ary 5. 

Bette Curtis is communication secretary for 
the Worland Church. 

NOTICE! 
Mile High Academy Alumni reun-
ion will be held March 7, hosted 
by the Denver South Church. 
Honor class will be the class of '71. 
Potluck following the services will 
be at Mile High Academy, with 
the vesper program at 4:30 p.m. 
There will be a Saturday night 
program after vespers. Further 
announcements will follow in 
local bulletins. 

Micki Gennetten, 781-4913 
or 

W. G. Nelson, Principal, 
Mile High Academy 

744-1069 

New Member at 
Fort Morgan 

By Marsha Paisley 

John Carlyle is the newest addition 
to the Fort Morgan, Colorado 
Church. His recent baptism is the cul-
mination of the work of a dedicated 
church family. Earlier in the year, 
Linda, John's wife, was baptized. Their 
interest was aroused and developed 
through the work of a faithful litera-
ture evangelist, Mrs. Betty Orr. Realiz-
ing the potential in the lives of the 

John and Linda Carlyle are new members 
in Fort Morgan, Colorado. 

Carlyles, she invited Pastor Jim Brauer 
to accompany her on a visit to their 
home and he began weekly Bible stud-
ies. In time they began to attend 
church services and experienced the 
love and fellowship of a friendly 
church family. As they witnessed the 
love of Christ demonstrated in the 
lives of church members, they made 
the decision to become members. 

Marsha Paisley is communication secretary 
of the Fort Morgan Church. 



_ROCKY MOUNTAIN_ 	  
New Residents Receive 
Church Invitation 

One out of every five families in 
America will change their address this 
year. The moving business has become 
one of the largest businesses that is 
involved directly with the American 
family. Evangelists have proven statisti-
cally that a family that has just moved 
and is reestablishing itself in a new 
community is most vulnerable to the 
gospel and attracted to new religious 
concepts and ideas. 

How can we reach these "most sus-
ceptible" familes when they arrive in 
our communities? This question has 
been pondered by many of our church 
families. In most areas the names and 
addresses of new arrivals are carefully 
guarded and provided only to com-
mercial interests who pay handsomely 
for the privilege of making known 
their services and products. 

Mr. and Mrs. Dean Resler and Pastor Jim 
Harvard have joined forces to reach "new-
comers" with an invitation to church 
services. 

Mr. and Mrs. Dean Resler have been 
actively engaged in business in Ster-
ling, Colorado for many years. They 
have also been active in many leader-
ship positions in the Sterling church. 
Their church-related activities have 
been known throughout the confer-
ence because of their willingness to 
use their trucking business in trans-
porting goods to La Vida Mission, or 
any place when needed. 

Mrs. Resler has found that her well-
stocked health food store provides a spe-
cial opportunity for Christian witness. 

In recent years, Mrs. Resler has been 
operating a health food store and in 
her warm Christian way, she has 
become a very important part of the 
business community. As a good busi-
ness woman, she invested in the ser-
vice that provided the names of 
newcomers and then realized how 
helpful she could be by providing an  

invitation to attend the Seventh-day 
Adventist church. 

In consultation with Pastor Jim Har-
vard, a letter has been formulated that 
extends an invitation to visit the 
church. The church family has been 
alerted to the possibility of visitors on 
any and every Sabbath day. 

Awaiting visitors to the Sterling 
Church is a happy greeting, a warm 
welcome, and concerned Christian 
fellowship. 

Pagosa Springs 
Church Organized 

By R. A. McCumber 

The last church to be voted into the 
sisterhood of churches of the Colo-
rado Conference was the .Pagosa 
Springs Church. All churches organ-
ized in the future will be voted into 
the sisterhood of churches of the 
Rocky Mountain Conference, the 
new name designating the states of 
Wyoming, Colorado and San Juan 
County, New Mexico. This fine group 
of sixteen charter members has func-
tioned for many years as a branch Sab-
bath School and as a company. 
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thome,  
Pagosa Springs Church building under 
construction. 

A new church building is under con-
struction on a site purchased by the 
members more than two years ago. 
The elder of the new church is a 
teacher on leave from Andrews Uni-
versity. The church is operating a 
church school and is looking forward 
to future growth as evangelistic activi-
ties increase. 

R. A. McCumber is director of Communica-
tion for the Rocky Mountain Conference. 

Rifle Church Member 
Well-known Colorado 
Historian 

By Tina Mitchell 

The cold, biting wind swept off the 
bare broken rocks as several people 
tumbled out of a variety of four-
wheel-drive vehicles on the very pin-
nacle of 13,500-foot Imogene Pass, in 
the heart of the majestic San Juan 
Mountains. The group pressed for-
ward to hear a young man explain, 
over the howling wind, about a small 
rock hut located on a nearby slope. 

"The country's smallest fort," the 
bearded man explained, "two-man  

Fort Peabody, built during the Tellu-
ride labor strike about 1903." 

"I've been coming by here for years 
and I never knew about that place," 
exclaimed one driver as he sought out 
the warmth of his vehicle. 

The guide for this small band of 
explorers was Dave Fishell, a member 
of the Rifle church who is recognized 
as one of Western Colorado's most 
popular historians and authors. 
Fishell's articles on Colorado history 
appear regularly in the Sunday maga-
zine of Grand Junction's DAILY SENTI-
NAL. A staff member considers him to 
be "one of the most popular authors 
that we print." 

Dave Fishell 

Besides being sought after to appear 
at local schools, organizations and 
radio stations to talk on Colorado his-
tory, Fishell is also working on a series 
of cassette tapes that will cover most of 
Colorado's exciting past. 

"There just isn't any audio-visual 
material available on the State's his-
tory," comments Fishell, "and from 
the positive response that we are get-
ting, it looks like maybe 80% or so of 
the 1,400 schools in Colorado will be 
using our series on the history of 
Colorado." 

Fishell, who has a broad background 
in history, art and broadcasting, started 
his career at WAUS, Andrews Universi-
ty's 50,000-watt FM classical station. 
Since then he has added to a long list of 
experience by working at radio sta-
tions and newspapers, both in the 
Mid-West and Colorado. He is also a 
deputy director of the Rifle Pathfinder 
Club, and volunteers his time for var-
ious activities at the Inter-Mountain 
Junior Academy in Grand Junction. He 
and his wife, Karen, originally moved 
to Colorado to become staff members 
at Liberty Ranch, a combination ranch 
and school for Adventist youth near 
Rifle. When completed, it is planned 
that this organization will provide a 
specialized program for Adventist 
youth who have had attitude and 
adjustment problems at our church-
operated academies. 

"It has taken a little longer than we 
hoped for the ranch to start, but while 
they finish the buildings there is always 
another Indian battle or gold mine to 
write about," said Fishell. 

Tina Mitchell is communication secretary 
for the Rifle Church. 
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The young performers were: Thea 
Shaw, Adam Butler, Kristee Bullock, 
Carl Bandy, Jr., Michael Kisort, Julia 
Butler and Karen Vaugh. 

CENTRAL STATER 
President Presents 
1981 Challenge 

By William R. Wright 

S. Haywood Cox, President of Cen-
tral States Conference, delivered his 
1981 Challenge to the workers recently 
in his monthly Perspective: A Right 
Spirit — A Right Attitude. 

S. Haywood Cox, President 

The president stated that we should 
"pause at a milestone, and look back 
briefly. Look back long enough to 
thank God for His many blessings, long 
enough to learn from our failures and 
mistakes. However, we should only 
pause to look back, not come to a 
complete stop and linger." 

He challenged workers in every 
church to encourage significant gains 
for 1981: 

1. To have a genuine revival. 
2. To show a 10% net gain in church 

membership. 
3. To put into operation Harvest 

Time '81. 
4. To show a 15% gain in Sabbath 

School enrollment and average 
attendance. 

5. For every pastor and layman to 
set goals for personal growth. 

6. To evaluate each department in 
the church (Sabbath School, Personal 
Ministries, AY; etc.) its overall effec-
tiveness, answering the question, Are 
we meeting spiritual needs? 

7. To reach all conference goals: 
Ingathering, Message Magazine, 
Camp Improvement, Christian Educa-
tion Offering, etc. 

8. To reduce apostasies. 
The president concluded his mes-

sage by stating that "1981 is a great year 
to begin a year of dedicated service 
and progress." 

William R. Wright is communication direc-
tor for the Central States Conference. 
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Medical Day 
At Linwood 
By Donald Wallace 

Linwood is blessed with a large array 
of medical personnel. January 24 was 
"Medical Day" when the church was 
able to honor its very talented 
members in the medical profession. 
This group consists of nurses' aides, 
LPN's, RN's, respiratory therapists, 
medical students, dentists, doctors and 
a medical supply salesman. 

The special speaker was Dr. Jose 
Thomas-Richards who was the recip-
ient of the Community Service Award 
for his outstanding service to the com-
munity and the Seventh-day Adventist 
Church. 

Dr. Thomas-Richards' message was 
entitled "Legacy of Bethany". Many 
hearts were touched and two souls 
gave their lives to God. Indeed the 
Lord is truly blessing. 

Donald Wallace is a member of the com-
munication staff at Linwood. 

The Linwood Temple choir of youth and 
adults enjoyed a retreat at Camp Heri-
tage, Missouri. 

Northside Youth 
In Action 
By Jayne Byrd 

The Adventist Youth and Sabbath 
School departments of the Northside 
Church in St. Louis combined their 
energies recently to prepare several 
programs for their community. 

The first program was presented in 
the form of several skits to emphasize 
the true meaning of Jesus' birth in 
Bethlehem. The skit pictured in this 
article is "Silly Billy Sees the Light." It 
was illustrated by Katherine Butler and 
directed by Joan Farmer, Northside AY 
Leader. 

One of the highlights of AY activities  
for the Northside Church during 1980 
was "Black Men in Bible History." The 
concept was adopted from a book 
written by Johnnie Johnson, a student 
and free lance writer at St. Louis 
University. 

.2■6. 
Benjamin Germany portrayed Goli-

ath during which Johnnie Johnson was 
the narrator. Benjamin's vivid por-
trayal and Johnnie's in-depth verbal 
information provoked an interesting 
question and answer period after the 
performance. Joyce Thomas was 
responsible for directing the program. 

Jayne Byrd is the communication secretary 
for the Northside Church. 

Slocumbs Pastor Pueblo-
Colorado Springs District 

By Mrs. Bobby Franklin 

Emmitt Slocumb Jr. is the new pastor 
of the Claremont Church in Pueblo 
and the Palace of Peace Church of 
Colorado Springs. Both churches are 
located on the eastern edge of the 
Colorado Rocky Mountains. 

Emmitt and Joan Slocumb have 
replaced Pastorand Mrs. G. F. Webb 
who have moved to Davenport, Iowa. 
After completion of a bachelor's 
degree in theology at Oakwood Col-
lege in Huntsville, Alabama, Pastor 
Slocumb entered denominational ser-
vice for the Central States Conference 
for the Allon Chapel Church in Lin-
coln, Nebraska. He served Allon 
Chapel for 14 months. From there he 
entered Andrews University Theologi-
cal Seminary where he has completed 
a master of divinity degree. Most 
recently, the Slocumbs served three 
churches in southern Missouri. 

Pastor Slocumb's wife, Joan, is a full-
time substitute in the Colorado 
Springs public school system. She 
holds a bachelor of science degree in 
elementary education. 

We are happy to have the Slocumbs 
serve the Pueblo-Colorado Springs 
district. 

Mrs. Bobby Franklin is the communication 
secretary of the Claremont Church. 
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New Beginnings 
In Iowa City 

By Linda Pilicer 

It was a special night — Friday, Janu-
ary 16, 1981 — a night of beginnings. At 
6:30 p.m. doors to the first Seventh-
day Adventist House of Worship in 
Iowa City were opened to greet 
members, friends, relatives and neigh-
bors. All came to share in these new 
beginnings: a new church building, a 
baptism, a dedication to the Lord of a 
child, and a communion service. 

Kathy Hills was baptized to walk in 
newness of life. In May, 1980, Kathy 
attended the Seventh-day Adventist 
church for the first time with a friend. 
She began Bible studies with Lois 
Blackwelder and accepted Jesus. She 
made her decision to follow Him. 

Sarah Mariam Fuhrmeister was born 
on June 14, 1980. Dale and Betty Fuhr-
meister brought her to the new 
church for dedication to the Lord. The 
church members also dedicated them-
selves anew to the Lord that they might 
be a help to this young family. After 
studying the Bible with Curt and Sue 
Wiltse, Dale and Betty were baptized 
in June of 1979, and were married 
shortly thereafter. 

The new Iowa City SDA Church. 

On Sabbath morning, January 17, 
the doors of the new church building 
were opened for worship services. The 
38 members brought 120 guests. Spe-
cial guests who participated in the ser-
vices were Donald Holland from the 
Mid-America Union Office and 

Don Holland Holland of the Mid-America Union 
Office participating in the services. 

former president of the Iowa Confer-
ence, and Edwin Krall, assistant treas-
urer of the Iowa-Missouri Conference. 
Many hearts were moved as the pastor, 
John Morrison, preached with the 
power of the Holy Spirit. He presented 
the Gospel message of Christ's Second 
Return. There were many comments 
on the strength of the message and the 
love and warmth of the members. 

Originally, the Iowa City Church 
was organized in September, 1964, 
although there have been Seventh-
day Adventists in Iowa City for as long 
as anyone can remember. After for- 

John Morrison, pastor of the Iowa City 
Church, preaches the gospel. 

mally organizing, members met in var-
ious places including Montgomery 
Hall on the 4-H Fairgrounds, the Uni-
tarian Church building, and St. Mark's 
Methodist church building. When the 
Methodists built their new building, 
they invited the Seventh-day Advent-
ists to share their facilities which they 
have done since 1973. During this time, 
much of the church's efforts and finan-
ces were spent on the Sedaven House 
Campus Ministry. This ministry 
brought many souls to Christ. How-
ever, in the backs of the minds of the 
members were Ellen White's words 
from Evangelism, page 376, "Wherever 
a company of believers is raised up, a 
house of worship should be built. Let 
not the workers leave the place with-
out accomplishing this." And on page 
375, "The place should be thoroughly 
worked, until a humble house of wor-
ship stands as a sign, a memorial of 
God's Sabbath, a light amid the moral 
darkness. These memorials are to 
stand in many places as witnesses to 
the truth." 

In April of last year, the church 
members stepped out in faith to build 
a house of worship as a memorial. 
Most of the 38 members are single 
students or retired persons on fixed 
incomes. Many of the young people 
are only here for a few years to get an 
education, yet many are making sacri-
ficial contributions. Much of the work 
has been done by members and non-
SDA friends. There are still no ap-
pliances in the kitchen or furniture 
in the office; there is a loan that must 
be paid, and the parking lot must be 
paved. But there is great joy and con-
tinued faith that this house of worship 
is God's will and He will provide. 

Linda Pilicer is communication secretary for 
the Iowa City Church. 

Boonville Church Is Light 
In Dark County 

On January 3rd, 1981, Bob Peck con-
ducted the first worship service at the 
Community Seventh-day Adventist 
Church, 213 Spring Street, Boonville,  

Missouri. Lighting this dark county 
area was one of the goals of the church 
in Columbia. 

After months of surveys, Bible stu-
dies and "Daniel" seminars, it was 
decided to send Amazing Facts bro-
chures to the interested people in the 
Boonville area. The Lord blessed these 
efforts, and it was possible to obtain an 
empty church building. Before the 

Community Seventh-day Adventist 
Church in Boonville. 

Second from left in front pew is the Mayor 
of Boonville attending the first services in 
the Community Church. 

doors of the Community Church were 
opened, there was already one candi-
date for baptism. Clarence E. Freeze 
became the first to be baptized in the 
Boonville church. 

Charles Persinger, the Mayor, and 
Doug Obly, City Attorney, were in 
attendance and warmly welcomed the 
Seventh-day Adventists to Boonville. 
Van Donley, State Representative, sent 
a letter of welcome. 

Hinckleys Come 
To Marshalltown 

Charles E. Hinckley and his wife, 
Alta, have been called to assume the 
pastorate of the Marshalltown District. 

Charles and Alta Hinckley 

The Hinckleys are natives of Ohio, 
where for many years they assisted in 
evangelism on a self-supporting basis 
until they were called to the North 
Dakota Conference in 1972. Hinckley 
was ordained in 1975, and three years 
later accepted a call to the Texas Con-
ference. He recently received a call 
from the Iowa-Missouri Conference 
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and was placed in the Marshalltown 
District. 

Elder Hinckley gives a great deal of 
credit to our church schools for his 
training and education, and to the 
great providence of God in blessing 
his ministry. His education in Social 
Science was received at Ashland Col-
lege in Ohio. He worked as a welfare 
director and then for the American 
Cancer Society for twenty-one years. 
He left that work to devote more time 
to evangelism. Alta is a professional 
musician, having majored in piano and 
organ at Baldwin-Wallace Conserva-
tory, Cleveland, Ohio. 

The Hinckleys have two sons, Neil, a 
church school teacher at Hanceville, 
Alabama, and Bruce, pastor of the 
Gulf haven Church in Houston, Texas. 
The Hinckleys have five grandchildren. 

LAY EVANGELIST 

TRAINING SEMINAR 

March 6 - 14 

Kansas City, Missouri 
Salvation Army Camp 

16200 East U.S. Highway 40 

Instructor, S. F. Monnier 

General Conference, 

Lay Activities Department 

IOWA-MISSOURI 
ADVENTIST BOOK CENTER 

For Your Information 
MAIN OFFICE (for all mail orders 

and regular trade) 
1005 Grand, West Des Moines, 

Iowa 50265 
Phone: 515/223-1091 

Hours: 8:30 - 5:00 Monday 
thru Thursday 

8:30 - noon Friday 

KANSAS CITY BRANCH (Business 
as usual except NO mail orders) 

8540 Blue Ridge, Kansas City, 
MO 64138 
Phone: 816/353-0447 

Hours: 8:30 - 5:00 Monday 
thru Thursdas, 

8:30 - noon Friday 

OPEN SUNDAY: 2nd Sunday 
of each month 

10 a.m. - 2 p.m. 
NEVADA, IOWA BRANCH 

Trailer on Oak Park Academy 
campus 

Mrs. Grace Kirk, Operator 
Sunday: 1 p.m. to 5 p.m. 

SUNNYDALE BRANCH 
New branch open near 

campus of Sunnydale 
Academy 

March's Trailer Court 
Mrs. John Needles, Operator 

Food Basket 
Blessings 
By Gary Parker 

The blessings of giving and the bless-
ings of receiving abounded at Holiday  

time in the Campbell area. Food was 
given by the church members, the 
children of the church did the deliver-
ing and 25 elderly citizens of the com-
munity were the recipients. 

Rose Vandergriff supervised the 
project, and David and Jaime Kinder, 
and Belinda and Diane Vandergriff 
participated in delivering the baskets. 

Gary Parker is pastor of the Campbell 
Church. 

_KANSAS-NEBRASKA__ 	  
Youth Bible Conference 
Brings Blessings 

By Lloyd Erickson 

175 delegates and staff convened at 
Camp Arrowhead January 22-24 for 
the annual academy/high school Bible 
Conference. This year's conference 
was especially meaningful because for 
the first time since merger, youth from 
across the two states assembled. 
Students from College View Academy, 
Enterprise Academy, Platte Valley 
Academy, Omaha Mayfield School, 
Midlands Adventist School, and 
various high schools came to enjoy the 
spiritual festivities. 

Benjie Leach discusses "Be A Christian—
Be A Winner." 

The weekend's theme was "Be a 
Christian—Be a Winner." Benjie 
Leach, Campus Chaplain at Campion 

in 	(1/ '7/ 	)k 

Academy, presented such meaningful 
topics as "Get on the Winning Side," 
"A Loser Becomes a Winner," and 
"The Winning Attitude." 

Hick Freeman of the "Silver Keys" shares 
his love for the Lord. 

The Silver Keys were the guest 
musicians. David Anavitarte and Rick 
Freeman comprise this musical team 
from Washington, DC. They combined 
many of their talents—piano, trumpet, 
vocal, and photography—to provide 
unforgettable vesper services. 

The temperature was hovering 
around the 70°F mark both days. Thus, 
on Friday afternoon delegates enjoyed 
unusual January recreation—outdoor 
volleyball, touch football, horseback 
riding, a visit to the nature center and 
zoo, and a walk along the Platte River 
where bald eagles, golden eagles and 
thousands of ducks were sighted. 

On Sabbath afternoon a unique 
learning experience w,IS provided in  

The Great Controversy Game. 
Blindfolded on an island, the delegates 
were invited to take life's journey and 
follow the voice of Jesus. When they 
arrived at the voice reading Scripture 
they could remove their blindfolds. All 
along the way, however, there were 
demons who tried to get them dis-
couraged or lead them away from 
Jesus. 

Many lessons were learned during The 
Great Controversy Game." 
Photos courtesy of Blake Collingsworth. 

The Conference concluded Sabbath 
evening with a candlelight Love Feast. 
As students were eating, they 
discussed what had been learned 
during the two days. After a final 
number from the Silver Keys, a closing 
thought from Benjie Leach, and 
everyone standing together singing 
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"Allelujah, Allelujah—He is Coming," 
the Bible Conference concluded. 

Many people worked hard to make 
this a special occasion. Sixteen Union 
College students gave unselfishly of 
their time to serve as Youth Assistants. 
Amelia Craig and her kitchen staff 
provided delicious meals. 

The sweet spirit demonstrated by 
everyone in attendance gave evidence 
of the presence of the Holy Spirit. 
Indeed, "The grace of our Lord was 
exceeding abundant with faith and 
love which is in Christ Jesus." I 
Timothy 1:14. 

Conference Name 
By Dale Culbertson 

The committee to select a new name 
for the combined Kansas-Nebraska 
Conference met at Topeka, on De-
cember 14, 1980. In considering the 
criterion for the selection of a name, 
the committee arrived at the over-
whelming conclusion that the first and 
outstanding importance was the 
principle that a name should identify, 
even to the mind of a stranger, the 
exact location of the unit of territory 
indicated. Sixteen excellent names 
were suggested, and most indentified 
the general location, but did not 
pinpoint it exactly. 

The people of Kansas and Nebraska 
are one people with a common plains, 
geography and climate; they are also 
one people by historical precedent. 
Kansas and Nebraska are twin ter-
ritories, having been brought into 
being by the United States' passage of 
the Kansas-Nebraska Act of 1854. The 
committee was further impressed by 
denominational precedent whereby 
most conferences are most often 
named for states and thereby their 
locations are easily ascertained. 

Therefore, the committee unani-
mously recommended that the new 
conference be called the KANSAS-
NEBRASKA CONFERENCE OF 
SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTISTS. 

Dale Culbertson is communication director 
of the Kansas-Nebraska Conference. 

Joe Gable At His 
105th Birthday 

By Jackie Neuharth 

Joe Gable, the oldest Seventh-day 
Adventist in the State of Nebraska (by 
14 days), celebrated his 105th birthday. 
A resident of Bel Air Manor in Gering, 
Gable was born in central Ohio on Jan-
uary 9, 1876 while Ulysses S. Grant was 
still President of the United States. 

Gable related that his father was a 
U.S. Marshal in Oklahoma when it was 
still Indian territory. On one of his vis-
its home, the family moved to Indiana  

where they remained until Gable 
came to Gering some fourteen years 
ago. 

Gable says he was a horse trainer and 
dairy farmer, and that his six cows pro-
duced sixty gallons of milk per day, the 
highest production figure in the 
world. 

He says, "I am a Bible reader and do 
according to the commandments." He 
believes that Christianity provides the 
necessary guideposts for directing his 
life, and his favorite text is John 1:1-4. 

Joe Gable at His 105th Birthday. 

Asked what may have contributed to 
his longevity, Gable replied that it 
might be due in part to his being a 
vegetarian for ninety-six years. He 
recalled that when he was very young, 
his mother depended on him to catch 
the chickens that would serve as the 
main course of their meal. "I just 
couldn't tell those chickens what was 
going to happen to them," he said, 
"and that's when I stopped eating 
meat." 

He is also a firm believer in the 
medicinal benefits of cranberry juice, 
drinking about two glasses per day. 
Additionally, he eats a banana each 
day. 

Gable's granddaughter, Mrs. Randy 
(Karen) White, resides at Collegedale, 
TN. 

Gable says he lives one day at a time 
and is looking and waiting for Jesus to 
return. 

Jackie Neuharth is communication secre-
tary of the Scottsbluff Church. 

Special Youth 
Service 

By Pastor Jim Brauer 

High school-age youth in Lincoln 
gathered at CVA on January 17, for a 
special Youth Worship Service. Les 
Pitton, from the Youth Department of 
the General Conference, was the guest 
speaker. 

Too often in a college town the high 
school-age youth are completely for-
gotten, but the Lincoln Area Youth 
Council is attempting to change all 
that by providing interesting and perti-
nent programing. The Council will also  

be working to provide activities 
throughout the summer months. All 
youth are encouraged to STAY 
TUNED. 

Jim Brauer is youth pastor for Lincoln. 

Investiture Service 

By Betty Woolford 

It all began last May at the 
Investiture service for Midland 
Adventist School students. Elder Lee 
Thompson asked for all Master Guides 
present in the audience to come 
forward and help invest the students 
who had finished each of the pro-
gressive classes. A small group came 
forward, mostly teachers. 

Among those in the audience was 
Phil Hulse. The incident started him 
thinking—we ask the teachers to lead 
our children, and expect the children 
to finish the classes, but what are 
parents doing to set an example? 

With the help of Elder Thompson, 
the former Kansas Conference Youth 
Director, it didn't take Phil long to 
organize. The first meeting of the 
newly-formed Master Guide Club was 
in June. It consisted of 25 members 
from the New Haven Church in 
Overland Park, Kansas, and a few other 
people from area churches who heard 
of the project. 

At every meeting honor 
requirements are presented by one of 
the group who has researched the 
subject, by a Master Guide, or by a 
person with expertise in the area of 
study. Several who are Master Guides 
attend the classes to assure completion 
of requirements by those preparing 
for Investiture. 

During the classes, the members 
finished the leadercraft course, 
exchanged reading course books, did 
memory work and encouraged those 
who were reading the Bible through. 

To date, a total of 709 honors have 
been earned. A number of the honors 
were earned during the classes, other 
people qualified because of 
schoolwork or life experience. 

An Investiture is planned in May, 
when a new group will become Master 
Guides. Others will be invested at a 
later date, but all would like to thank 
Phil Hulse for the leadership and co-
ordination it took to get this program 
started. 

Betty Woolford is communication secretary 
of the New Haven church. 

ENTERPRISE ACADEMY 
ENDOWMENT FUND needs your 
help. For information write: 

Teddric Mohr 
Trust Services Dept. 
Topeka, KS 66604 

r "nn, 



"HARVEST TIME '81" 
FAITH BAPTISM OBJECTIVE 

Only three more weeks until Youth 
Baptism Day. Let's make our bap-
tismal thermometer really move up 
on March 29th. 

Dec. 26 4,000 

Sept. 26 3,000 

June 27 2,000 

Mar. 28 1,000 

MID- 
AMERICA 

____1-10SPITALR 
Hospital Philanthropic 
Support Act Passes 

All twelve hospitals in the Mid-
America Union will benefit from the 
Hospital Philanthropic Support Act 
President Carter recently signed into 
law. This act protects unrestricted gifts 
to non-profit hospitals. The National 
Association for Hospital Development 
(NAND) became concerned about the 
encroachment of the regulatory pro-
cess on individual incentive to contrib-
ute to voluntary hospitals and initiated 
action in 1978. The organization 
represents 1,200 member hospitals and 
medical centers of which 18 are 
Seventh-day Adventist institutions. 

Milton Murray, director of the office 
of Philanthropic Service at the General 
Conference, indicates, "This welcome 
law reaffirms the American tradition of 
encouraging people to support their 
community hospital—a tradition 
which has been threatened in recent 
years by third-party payers. 

"The hospital is the one social insti-
tution which interests every segment 
of the community regardless of race, 
nationality, religion, or economic or 
educational status. Therefore Advent-
ist hospitals have the singular ability 
(and responsibility) to bring individu-
als of the local community into 
genuine interaction with Seventh-day 
Adventists at an Adventist institution." 

A Report From Indian 
School At Holbrook 

SDA Indian School in Holbrook, 
Arizona is in the business of educating 
Indian young people and introducing 
them to Christ. Located on 220 acres, 
the twelve-grade boarding school has 
students representing ten tribes and 
several states as well as Canada. Most 
come from non-Christian homes but 
many are impressed with the different 
way of life and beliefs of Seventh-day 
Adventists and are baptized. One such 
baptism took place in December 13 
when five girls took this step of com-
plete commitment. 

Enrollment is 151 this year, a consid-
erable increase over last year. Tuition, 
room and board for the entire school 
year is only $185 for elementary and 
$260 for high school students. Over 
two-thirds of the staff are volunteer 
workers. Since most of the students do 
not go on to college, vocations are 
emphasized. These are nurse's aide, 
electricity, welding, agriculture, busi-
ness, auto mechanics, building trades, 
home economics and art. Some do 

Brighton Community 
Hospital Construction Report 

Construction continues to roll along 
for the new Brighton Community Hos-
pital as great earth-moving machines 
reduce the pile of dirt east of the hos-
pital and distribute it where the new 
facility will stand to the west. The Clerk 
of Works, Amos E. Crowder, is the hos-
pital's representative on the construc-
tion site. 

Parking for the hospital during con-
struction has been relocated to the 
east side of the existing facility and 
changes have been made to create an 
east side entrance. The large BCH sign 
was moved to help indicate the transi-
tion, and additional signs direct visitors 
to parking and the temporary main 
entrance. 

Remodeling within the hospital to 
accommodate the construction has 
included the removal of several 
patient-care rooms where the new 
building will stand. 

BCH administrator, Harold Buck, 
states that the construction noise and 
dust cause some annoyance for 
patients and staff at the hospital, but 
asks that everyone be understanding—
the new hospital will be worth the 
temporary discomfort. Construction 
is scheduled for completion around 
December of 1982. 

choose to further their formal educa-
tion. Two graduates are taking nursing 
at Southwestern Adventist College 
and one is studying elementary 
education. 

From left: Elder Ron Canaday, Vonda 
Etsitty, Janice Juan, Elizabeth Swallow 
(Hermosa, SD), Sandra Flye (Martin, SD), 
and Mary Lou Black. 

The Lord has blessed this school and 
continues to impress His people to 
help support it with their talents and 
means. For further information please 
contact SDA Indian School, Box 880 
Holbrook, AZ 86025. 

SMMC Offers Patient 
Satisfaction Guarantee 
By Lauren Cantor 

Shawnee Mission Medical Center is 
offering in-patients a money-back 
guarantee on hospital services. The 
Patient Satisfaction Guarantee Pro-
gram, in essence, guarantees patients 
that they will be happy with each ser-
vice they receive or they will not have 
to pay for it. Shawnee Mission Medical 
Center is believed to be the largest of 
nine U.S. hospitals currently offering 
guarantees. 

The Patient Satisfaction Guarantee 
requires a patient who is displeased 
with any service to report the problem 
to his nurse immediately. If the situa-
tion is not corrected to his satisfaction, 
he may then contact the hospital's 
patient representative. She deter-
mines whether the complaint is justi-
fied and is allowed 24 hours to correct 
reasonable complaints. If the changes 
do not satisfy the patient, he is not 
charged for the service. 

Since the guarantee program was 
instituted December 22, 1980, no 
claims have been filed with the patient 
representative. Executive director, 
Thomas Flynn said the lack of claims 
reflects the fine care given by SMMC's 
staff. 

Lauren Cantor is public relations coordina-
tor of Shawnee Mission Medical Center. 
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Financial Counsel 
Available at Union 

"There will be financial help next 
year for students who need it," says 
Mrs. Evelyn Thomson, assistant finan-
cial aid director at Union College. 

The first step for the academy or 
high school senior is to contact the 
financial aid office at Union. "We'll get 
them started with brochures and infor-
mation," she added. 

There are five major federal govern-
ment sources of financial aid for stu-
dents. The first two, the Basic 
Educational Opportunity Grant 
(BEOG) and the Supplemental Educa-
tional Opportunity Grant (SEOG), are 
grants, not loans, and need not be paid 
back. 

The college work-study program 
supplies students with an opportunity 
to earn money while attending school. 

National Direct Student Loans 
(NDSL) are 4 percent interest loans 
given to students by the federal 
government to be repaid starting nine 
months after the student is no longer 
taking classes full-time. 

A possibility of change exists in the 
fifth category of financial aid for stu-
dents. "The present administration," 
said Thomson, "is concerned that too 
much money is flowing out through 
the Guaranteed Student Loan (GSL) 
program where there is no real need. 
Currently the GSL program, unlike the 
other four federally funded programs, 
was not based on need, but was availa-
ble to all students." 

"Need" is the difference between 
your educational expenses—tuition, 
fees, room, board, books, supplies, 
and other expenses—and the amount 
you and your family can afford to pay. 
There may be a move to base the GSL  

program on need, like the others. Nine 
percent interest will now be charged 
on these loans, an increase of two 
percent over last year. 

Secondary sources include home 
churches and conferences, parents' 
businesses, Union College itself, and 
others in the private sector. Some are 
based on tests scores and academic 
achievement, and some on financial 
need. 

In the past, financial aid has been 
granted mostly to low-income individ-
uals, but the Middle Income Assist-
ance act, enacted by the U.S. Congress 
in 1978, makes higher-income families 
eligible for aid. Families with more 
than one family member in college at 
a time are now likely to be eligible 
for aid. 

Work is also available at Union for 
students who do not qualify for the 
federal work-study program. 

__CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
MID-AMERICA 

April 4—World Intercessory Prayer Offen- 
sive Begins. 

CENTRAL STATES 

March 7—Conference-wide Temperance 
Rally, Kansas City, Mo. 

March 21—Eastern AY Federation, St. 
Louis, Mo. 

April 4—Conference-wide AY Meeting, 
Kansas City, Mo. Richard Barron, speaker. 

AY Oratorical and Bible Bowl 
Contests. 

KANSAS-NEBRASKA 

Mar. 7-Apr. 11—Harry Sharp Evangelistic 
Crusade, York. 

Mar. 8—Lay Advisory, Camp Arrowhead 
(NE) 

Mar. 9—Area Ministerial Council, North 
Platte 

Mar. 10—Area Ministerial Council, 
Lincoln 

Mar. 11—Area Ministerial Council, Topeka 
Mar. 12—Area Ministerial Council, Great 

Bend 
Mar. 14—Sabbath School Workshop, Pied- 

mont Park Church, Lincoln. 
Mar. 15—Lay Advisory, Enterprise Academy 

(KS) 
Mar. 15-20—Kansas ABC Pre-inventory and 

Closing Sale 
Mar. 16-20—Youth Week of Prayer 
Mar. 19-20—Church Growth Seminar, 

Kansas City 
Mar. 22—Sabbath School Workshop, 

Wichita. 
Mar. 27-28—Festival of New Life, CVA 

(AYBL Weekend) 
Mar. 28—Youth Baptismal day. 

MINNESOTA 

Mar. 9—Area Workers' Meeting, Hut-
chinson. 

Mar. 10—Area Workers' Meeting, Bemidji. 
Mar. 11—Conference Annual Audit, Con-

ference Office. 
Mar. 19—Maplewood Academy Board 

(10:00 a.m.). 
Mar. 25—Minnesota Association Board, 

Conference Office. 
Mar. 28-Apr. 4—Lay Evangelism Seminar. 
Apr. 19-22—Dorcas Federation Meetings. 
Apr. 22—Maplewood Academy Board. 

Apr. 23—Minnesota Conference Commit- 
tee Meeting. 

June 5-13—Camp Meeting. 
June 14—Conference Constituency Meet- 

ing. 

UNION COLLEGE 

Sacred Artist Concert Series 
Mar. 27—Cynthia Clawson, Church 

7:30 p.m. 
Apr. 3—Union College Concert Winds, 

Church, 7:30 p.m. 
Apr. 18—Union College Unionaires, 

Church, 4:00 p.m. 

Family Entertainment Series 

Mar. 7—Union College Band, 
Auditorium, 8:00 p.m. 

Mar. 28—Film "The Muppet Movie," 
Auditorium, 8:00 p.m. 

Apr. 4—Chopin Lives, Robert Guralnik 
in dramatic concert. Auditorium, 
8:00 p.m. 

ELSEWHERE 

Mar. 1-6—Family Life Workshop West 
'81, Loma Linda University, featuring 
Dr. Bruce Narramore. 

LEGAL NOTICE 

THE TWENTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE 
CENTRAL UNION CONFERENCE 

ASSOCIATION 
OF SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTISTS 

Notice is hereby given that the regular business 
session of the Central Union Association of 
Seventh-day Adventists, a legal corporation, will 
be held at the time of the first business session of 
the Mid-America Union Conference of Seventh-
day Adventists at the Sheraton-Royal Hotel in the 
city of Kansas City, Missouri. The first meeting of 
the association will convene at 7 o'clock p.m., 
April 12, 1981. The purpose of the meeting is to 
elect trustees, receive reports, and to transact 
business as may properly come before the corpo-
ration at that time. The members of this associa-
tion are accredited delegates in attendance at the 
meeting of the Mid-America Union Conference 
Session. 

E. S. Reile, President 
H. L. Haas, Secretary 

LEGAL NOTICE 

THE TWENTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE 
NORTHERN UNION CONFERENCE 

ASSOCIATION 
OF SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTISTS 

Notice is hereby given that the regular business 
session of the Northern Union Association of 
Seventh-day Adventists, a legal corporation, will 
be held at the time of the first business session of 
the Mid-America Union Conference of Seventh-
day Adventists at the Sheraton-Royal Hotel in the 
city of Kansas City, Missouri. The first meeting of 
the association will convene at 7 o'clock p.m., 
April 12, 1981. The purpose of the meeting is to 
elect trustees, receive reports, and to transact 
business as may properly come before the corpo-
ration at that time. The members of this associa-
tion are the accredited delegates in attendance at 
the meeting of the Mid-America Union Confer-
ence Session. 

E. S. Reile, President 
Lee Allen, Secretary 

LEGAL NOTICE 

THE FIRST SESSION OF THE 
MID-AMERICA UNION CONFERENCE 

OF SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTISTS 
Notice is hereby given that the first session of 

the Mid-America Union Conference of Seventh-
day Adventists will be held April 12 and 13,1981 in 
the Sheraton-Royal Hotel in Kansas City, Mis-
souri. This regular session is being called for the 
purpose of receiving reports, election of officers, 
adoption of a constitution and bylaws, and to 
transact such business as may properly come 
before the session. The first meeting will convene 
Sunday, April 12,1981 at 7 o'clock p.m. The dele-
gates to this session are t he regularly elected dele-
gates from the conferences and institutions in the 
territory of the Mid-America Union Conference. 

E. S. Reile, President 
W. S. Lee, Secretary 
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IT'S HERE! 
The Kansas ABC 

Pre-Inventory-Closing Sale 

March 15-22 
8 a.m. - 5 p.m. Weekdays 

9 a.m. - 6 p.m. Sunday 

(Sale runs one full week plus two weekends.) 

voN)#<'  ‘40*;.  tV 

0s 	s  0, 	ps‘ 
co..% le % g* 	GNP' 

Special Prices on 

FOOD, BOOKS, RECORDS, TAPES 

Some Items as much as a 50% Discount! 

"All Food Items Cash" 

No Personal Charges After April 1, 1981. 

Beginning 4/1/81, the new address for the Kansas-
Nebraska Book Center will be P.O. Box 6037 Lincoln, 

Nebraska 68506 Tele. # (402) 488-3395. 

Please mail your orders and payments to this address. 

FESTIVAL 
of 
NEW 
LIFE 
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GYMNASIUM-AUDITORIUM 
College View Academy 

5240 Calvert, Lincoln, Nebraska 

From 8 p.m., Fri., March 27 to 10 p.m., Sat., March 28. 

WHAT IS IP 
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_DBITUAR1Eq 
ASHER, Mary, 92, passed away on Oct. 22, 

1980 in Marceline, MO. Her husband, Charles, 
preceded her in death in 1940. Survivors are two 
daughters, Ruth Martinez and Leona Lane; one 
son, William Asher; and two sisters, Myrtle Over-
street and Ruth Liebhart. 

BOUMA, Mrs. Clara, was born Apr. 26, 1895, 
at Orange City, IA and passed away at Morris, 
MN, Dec. 18, 1980. In 1916 she married Henry 
Bouma and they lived at Hancock, MN since 
1939. She was a member of the Glenwood, MN 
SDA Church. Survivors are her husband, Henry; a 
son, Raymond; and three daughters, Mrs. Ver-
nice Vanderpoel, Mrs. Dorothy Burns and Mrs. 
Frances Rass. 

BRACKETT, Elenor B., began life in Arvada, CO 
on Dec. 30, 1921 and ended life in Boulder, CO on 
Jan. 3, 1981. Survived by Verna Strode, a sister; 
she was a member of the Conifer SDA church. 

COPPESS, Dean, was born Feb. 14, 1959, and 
passed away on Sept. 10, 1980 as the result of 
injuries sustained in a bus accident. He was a 
1977 graduate of Maplewood Academy, and was 
listed in Who's Who in American Colleges and 
Universities. He is survived by his parents, 
Donald and Phyllis Coppess; 3 brothers, Douglas, 
David and Dennis; one sister, Denise; and his 
grandmothers, Mrs. Irene Coppess and Mrs. Lil-
lian Kantor. 

DUFLOTH, Adolph P., was born February 22, 
1896 at Tolstoy, SD, and passed away December 
18, 1980 at Redfield, SD. Survivors include his 
wife, Katherine (nee Bollinger); two daughters, 
Mrs. Delbert (Ruth) Stotz and Mrs. Glenn (Elsie) 
Brenneise; five sisters, Helen Dutt, Bertha 
Schuler, Freda Jensen, Mary Brown and Ruth 
Hauck; two brothers, Ted and Bill; seven grand-
children and seven great-grandchildren. 

EVERLEY, Alice Marie, was born Feb. 5, 1937 
in Swinton, MO and died July 29, 1980 at Fari-
bault, MN. Survivors include her parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. Tom Hartnell; three sons; a daughter; three 
sisters and two brothers. Services were con-
ducted by E. Wesley Brown and John Morrison. 

HINES, Wallace W., was born Sept. 14, 1907 at 
Hopkins, MO and died Jan. 7, 1981 at Alliance, 
NE. He is survived by his wife, Vivian; sons Paul 
and Ronald from Churchville, MD and Boise, ID 
respectively; sisters Lora Warren from Long 
Beach, CA and Eunice Glaubius from San Fran-
cisco, CA; eight grandchildren and one great-
grandchild. He was a member of the Alliance, NE 
church. 

HOLCOMB, Adeline Opal (nee Scott), was born 
on Aug. 18, 1904 near Altamont, MO and passed 
away at Maryville, MO on Nov. 24, 1980. Pre-
ceded in death by her husband, Dockery, she is 
survived by one sister, Leola Bainum who lives at 
Maryville, MO. 

LAYMAN, Constance Marguerite, was born on 
Nov. 27, 1888 and died on Dec. 15, 1980 in 
Sequim, WA. She was a member of the Minne-
sota Conference Church. Jesse Layman, her hus-
band, preceded her in death. She is survived by 
her daughter, June Herr and an adopted son, 
Heber. 

She taught music at Maplewood Academyfor 3 
years, then began her life-time career of private 
piano instruction. 

SCHULZ, Harold, was born June 12, 1919 at 
Dubuque, IA, and passed away Jan. 30, 1981 at 
Dubuque. Survivors are his wife, Mildred; son, 
James; daughter, Judy Loney, and his mother, 
Hazel Schulz. 

LEECH, Thomas Dock, was born March 15, 
1889 in Kingsville, MO and died Dec. 19, 1980 at 
Summit Ridge, CO. He was a member of the Cor-
tez church. He is survived by Beulah, his wife; a 
daughter, Betty Allen living at Summit Ridge; a 
son, Dr. Joseph S. Leech living in Atlanta, GA; a 
stepson, Orbra Wiggle who lives in Moab, Utah; 
four sisters; one stepsister; and one brother. 

MARTINEZ, Marcox, was born at Sopras, CO on 
Feb. 24, 1911 and died Dec. 12, 1980 at Raton, 
NM where he was a member of the local SDA 
church. He is survived by his wife, Virginia; two 
daughters, Marie and Vickie who live in Albu-
querque, NM; Connie, another daughter living in 
Denver, CO; a son, Marcos, living in Albuquerque 
and another son, John, living in Raton, NM. 

MEAD, George C., died on Oct. 18, 1980 at 93 
years of age. He was a member of the Gallatin, 
MO church. His wife, Flossie, preceded him in 
death in 1975. Survivors include a daughter, 
seven sons, 15 grandchildren and six great-
grandchildren. 

McMILLEN, Henrietta, was born May 3, 1901 
in Gentry County, MO and died there on Nov. 13, 
1980. She was a charter member and clerk of the 
recently organized SDA church near Gentry. Sur-
vivors are two sons, a daughter, 15 grandchild-
ren, one great-grandchild, and a brother she lived 
with in King City, MO. 

ORR, Rhoda Belle (nee Rehfuss), was born Jan. 
24, 1928 at St. Louis, MO and died May 26, 1980 
at Holliday, MO. She was a member of the Mob-
erly SDA Church. Survivors include her husband, 
Floyd; one daughter, Betty June Orr; one son, 
Floyd Orr, Jr.; and her parents, Mr. and Mrs. 
Harold Rehfuss. 
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Mar 6 Mar 13 Mar 20 Mar 27 
Denver, CO 5:57 6:04 6:12 6:19 
Grand June,, CO 6:12 6:19 6:26 6:33 
Cedar Rapids, IA 6:02 6:11 6:19 6:26 
Oes Moines, IA 6:11 6:18 6:26 6:34 
Dubuque, IA 5:58 6:07 6:15 6:23 
Sioux City, IA 6:21 6:29 6:37 6:45 
Topeka, KS 6:20 6:27 6:34 6:41 
Duluth, MN 6:01 6:11 6:21 6:31 
Intern!. Falls, MN 6:05 6:15 6:26 6:36 
Minneapolis, MN 6:07 6:16 6:25 6:34 
Rochester, MN 6:04 6:13 6:22 6:30 
St. Cloud, MN 6:10 6:20 6:29 6:38 
Kansas City, MO 6:16 6:23 6:30 6:37 
St. Louis, MO 5:59 6:06 6:12 6:19 
Lincoln, NE 6:23 6:31 6:39 6:46 
Scottsbluff, NE 5:50 5:58 6:06 6:14 
Bismarck, ND 6:35 6:45 6:55 7:05 
Devils Lake, ND 6:27 6:37 6:48 6:58 
Fargo, ND 6:20 6:30 6:39 6:49 
Williston, ND 6:46 6:56 7:07 7:17 
Huron, SD 6:27 6:36 6:45 6:54 
Pierre, SD 6:36 6:45 6:53 7:02 
Rapid City, SO 5:47 5:56 6:04 6:13 
Sioux Falls, SD 6:22 6:30 6:39 6:47 
Casper, WY 6:01 6:10 6:18 6:26 

ARE YOU SUPPORTING a company that puts 
drinkers in the driver's seat? ALCOHOL KILLS! 
Support a company that uses a portion of every 
premium dollar for Alcohol Education. Wes 
Welch Ins., 3824 Normal, Suite A, Lincoln, NE 
68506. (402) 483-4197. 

CASSETTES FOR YOUR CASSETTE MINIS-
TRY Standard C-60, 46¢ each. C-90, 58¢ each, per 
100-tape case lot. Premium (Music) quality tapes 
just pennies more. Special length tape orders 
accepted. Lower prices for large quantity orders. 
Cassette boxes and labels also available. Call 314-
893-2782 or write: Pass It On Ministries, 4715 Hen- 
wick Lane, Jefferson City, MO 65101. 	3 of 6 

INSTANT SPEED READING COURSE. Dou-
ble reading speed in 7-10 days. Proven scientific 
system developed at Loma Linda and sold all over 
the world. Any age successful. Life time manual 
increases speed, comprehension and enjoyment. 
Reviewing renews skills! Now save $10.00! Short 
time special, only $20.00. 8-day money back guar-
antee. Free information. Cash, check, or money 
order. Development Skills, 4920 NE Glison #406, 
Portland, OR 97213. 	 4 of 12 

MAKE NEW FRIENDS! Join our Adventist pen 
pal club and share your faith and interests with 
SDA friends. For information send self-addressed 
stamped envelope to CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP 
FOR ADVENTISTS, P.O. Box 796, Silver Spring, 
MD 20901. 	 6 of 6 

SHAWNEE MISSION MEDICAL CENTER has 
immediate position available for medical records 
evening supervisor. Prefer someone with supervi-
sory experience and have ART degree. Excellent 
pay and benefits. Contact Richard Haas, 74th & 
Grandview, Shawnee Mission, KS 66201, or call 
collect (913) 676-2576. 	 1 of 2 

FLOAT IDAHO WHITEWATER: Salmon Mid-
dlefork, River of No Return, Hell's Canyon. 
Individual group or family. Experienced licensed 
Adventist Outfitter. Sabbath Camps. Vegetarian 
food. Kayaks. Jet Boating. DRURY FAMILY, Box 
248, Troy, ID 83871. (208) 835-2126. 	2 of 2 

CHIEF RADIOLOGIC TECHNOLOGIST. 
Immediate opening for individual with demon-
strated supervisory capabilities and thorough 
knowledge of diagnostic radiographic equipment 
and procedures including nuclear medicine and 
ultrasound. This is a modern, progressive hospital 
located in northwestern New Jersey. Academy 
and elementary school within 5-mile radius. We 
offer excellent salary and complete benefits pro-
gram. Please send detailed resume to: Personnel 
Director, Hackettstown Community Hospital, 
Hackettstown, New Jersey 97840. All replies will 
be kept in strictest confidence. 	2 of 2 

FARM FOR SALE: 340-acre cattle farm, all 
seeded, 200 acres tillable, 80 acres open pasture, 
60 acres timber. Four ponds, 2 deep wells, six-
room home, 3800 sq. ft., finished basement, hot 
water heat gas fired, two fireplaces. SDA church 
and 9-grade school 20 miles away. Hospitals, nurs-
ing homes, etc. near for work if interested. Cen-
tury 21, Cuba, MO 65453 (314) 885-3633.2 of 2 

DIRECTOR OF SPEECH AND HEARING: Full 
time management position in accredited Speech 
& Hearing Department. Master's Degree and cer-
tification in Audiology and/or Speech Pathology 
plus five years experience required. Salary com-
mensurate with experience plus excellent bene-
fits. Contact: Rick Ketchum (303) 778-1955, Por-
ter Memorial Hospital, 2525 South Downing, 
Denver, Colorado 80210. 

DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY MEDICINE LLU 
has a full time faculty opening for immediate 
appointment. Major responsibilities involve 
teaching in the undergraduate program, patient 
care and related scholarly activities. Background 
in practice and teaching preferred. Academic 
rank and salary dependent on training and expe-
rience. Inquiries should be directed to W. P. 
Ordelheide, M.D., Dept. of Family Medicine 
LLUMC, Loma Linda, CA 92354. 	3 of 3 

3-FOLD OPPORTUNITY - Beautiful 4-
bedroom modern home and estate valued at 
$50M to $75M for only $35M, cash or terms, to 
SDA retirees or others interested in helping to 
raise up new churches in warmer climate in 
"dark" counties in Arkansas Ozarks. For details 
phone Elder E. A. Lemon, (501) 269-8527. 

DIRECTOR OF SOCIAL SERVICES - Must 
have LCSW certification and/or an MSW degree 
and experience in an acute care hospital setting. 
Additional experience in physical disability reha-
bilitation programs preferred. Will be responsible 
for program development in social services, clini-
cal services, hospital in-service, and developing 
liaison with community and referral agencies. 
Individual must have good organizational skills, 
be goal-oriented, and show motivation in estab-
lishing new department. Excellent benefits, com-
petitive salary. Contact Personnel Department, 
Simi Valley Adventist Hospital, 2975 N. Sycamore 
Drive, Simi Valley, CA 93065 or phone (805) 527- 
2462, ext. 304 or 305. 	 2 of 3 

YOU CAN BUILD A substantial income in less 
than six months marketing gas-saving,engine life-
extending, synthetic lubricants for cars, trucks, 
and farm equipment. More money possible in 
your spare time than your present income. Don't 
delay. Free literature. Louis Rosenthal, 10548 
Harvest Ave., Sante Fe Springs, CA 90670 (213) 
863-2942. 	 2 of 3 

DIRECTOR OF SOCIAL SERVICES - LCSW 
certification or MSW degree. Some experience 
necessary. Generous benefits, good salary. 
Young, progressive hospital. Contact Personnel 
Department, Simi Valley Adventist Hospital, 2975 
N. Sycamore Drive, Simi Valley, CA 93065 or 
phone (805) 527-2462, ext. 304 or 305. 2 of 3 

NOTICE 
Pop-n-Eat America's Newest PoppingCorn! 15-2# 
bags for $21.90 and 6-2# bags for $9.00, Postpaid. 
Send check with order to: The Pop-n-Eat Industry 
do Castle Valley Institute, Box 1120, Moab, Utah 
84532. 

Pop-n-Eat, originated by the Russell James Family, 
is an Alaska Academy of Horticultural Sciences 
Introduction. 

HEATING AND AIR-CONDITIONING TECH-
position available at Shawnee Mission Medical 
Center. Must have experience in pneumatic, 
electric controls, air handling equipment and 
chillers. Excellent wages and benefits. Contact 
Richard Haas, 74th & Grandview, Shawnee Mis-
sion, KS 66201, or call collect (913) 676-2576. 

1 of 2 

RN'S - WHERE ARE YOU GOING in your nurs-
ing career? Become part of our multi-discipline 
team that provides comprehensive and innova-
tive health care. We offer many opportunities for 
you to develop skills and expertise at Loma Linda 
University Medical Center. Tuition aid, relocation 
assistance. Call collect: Paula Galbraith, (714) 796-
7311 ext. 3927. 

TWO PRESSMEN NEEDED. College View 
Printers is in urgent need of 2, 2-color 38" Miehle 
pressmen. Experience a must! Benefits (S.D.A. 
plans). College View Printers is located on the 
Union College campus in Lincoln, NE. All grades 
of education are availablewithin 3 blocks of plant. 
Join the "Clean-air Group"! Call Collect: Richard 
(Bud) Oman at College View Printers. (402) 483- 
4163. 	 3 of 3 

BUYING OR SELLING A MOBILE HOME? List 
with our Mason City or Sioux City office. New and 
used - all sizes - will help with locating and financ-
ing. Country Homes of Iowa, Sioux City (712) 258- 
6006. Mason City (515) 423-1884. 	1 of 2 

PIANOS FOR CHURCH OR HOME — spinets, 
consoles, studios, uprights, and grands. Mason & 
Hamlin, Chickering, Knabe, Baldwin and many 
other fine names. New and rebuilt. Contact: Art 
Lickey, Pianos Unlimited, 1277 Broadway, Denver, 
CO 80203. (303) 571-5121. 	 2 of 8 

PATIENTS BUSINESS OFFICE MANAGER 
ASSISTANT position open. Excellent benefits, 
salary commensurate with experience. Send 
resume to the Personnel Office at Huguley Mem-
orial Hospital, Box 6337, Fort Worth, Texas 76115. 

REAL ESTATE NEEDS: When moving to or 
from Lincoln, NE—Sales or leasing—call collect or 
write ADVENTURE REALTY, INC., 5600 South 48th 
Street, Lincoln, NE 68516, (402) 423-6732. Walt 
Reiner, Merlin Anderson, or Jerome Lang. 

6 of 6 

SAVE 25% ON FOOD BUDGET. Buy Grade 
A-1 dehydrated foods at wholesale prices for 
storage or daily use. Distributorships available. 
FOODS, Box 444, Maitland, Fla., 32751. (305) 644-
1971. 

WORK OPPORTUNITY: Position open for an 
SDA to work on a stock cow and grain farm in 
Southwestern Minnesota. Located near SDA 
church. Dean Christensen, Route 1, Pipestone, 
MN. Phone (507) 825-2806. 	 1 of 2 

REGISTERED PHYSICAL THERAPIST 
needed. Excellent benefits, salary commensurate 
with experience. Enjoy mild winters, nearby SDA 
schools and Fort Worth shopping. Contact the 
Personnel Department at Huguley Memorial 
Hospital, Box 6337, Fort Worth, TX 76115 or call 
(817) 293-9110. 

MOVING? LET CENTURY REALTY, INC. in 
Lincoln, Nebraska, assure you of a smooth trans-
action! We're the experts in real estate! Call col-
lect or write Nora or Bob Krein, 6105 "0" Street, 
Lincoln, NE 68510 (402) 483-2951 or (402) 423- 
7365. 	 1 of 4 

SUNSET CALENDAR 

_ADVERTISEMENTS 
Advertisements are not solicited but are published as an accommodation. They MUST be sent to the 
local conference for approval before being published in the Mid-America Adventist Outlook. Ads 
appearing in the Outlook are printed without endorsement or recommendation of the Mid-America 
Union Conference and The Mid-America Adventist Outlook does not accept responsibility for 
categorical or typographical errors. The advertising rate for these columns is $8.00 for each insertion 
up to 40 words, plus 20 cents for each additional word, for ads originating in the Mid-America Union. 
The rate for ads coming from outside this territory is 511.00 for 40 words or less, plus 25 cents for each 
additional word. Payment must accompany advertisement. Rates for display advertising are available 
upon request. 
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Today, tomorrow...Worthington's always there 
with the products you need, the taste you want. 

We know you want to serve your family 
wholesome, healthful meals that also 
taste very good. And you depend on 
Worthington Foods to provide the selec-
tion and variety you want. This has been 
our mission for over 40 years. 

Just as before, we'll be introduc-
ing many new products this year and 

in the years ahead. Foods that are all 
completely meatless, rich in vegetable 
protein, and that fill even broader 
mealtime needs. 

At Worthington, the search goes 
on to bring you the very best in taste, 
selection and good nutrition... today, 
tomorrow and for years to come. 

-thington Foods 
-thington, Ohio 43085 

vg, WORTHINGTON 
Putting Good Taste Into Good Nutrition 
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